

1

Senator Tom Coburn, M.D. Senator John Barrasso, M.D. April 2014

# Introduction

In 2010 and 2012, we released three reports detailing the impact of President Obama's health care law, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA, "Obamacare"). These three reports we released not as senators, but as physicians who care for patients, predicted dire consequences for individuals and families affected by Obamacare.

Now that most of the law is being implemented, Americans are feeling the very real and disastrous repercussions of it. Millions of Americans are losing their insurance policies, despite repeated promises from President Obama that "if you like your plan, you can keep it."<sup>1</sup> Millions more are seeing health care costs skyrocket, are being forced into Medicaid, are footing the bill for this massive government expansion, and are experiencing even less work opportunity due to this law.



President Obama and his Administration have tried

to downplay the destructive consequences of the law by making it appear as if Obamacare's woes are due to a rocky start of a website or minor wrinkles in the law that need to be ironed out with administrative "fixes."

Despite the President's rhetoric, the negative impacts of Obamacare are not due to minor imperfections in the law. The millions of dropped plans and increasing health care premiums are the direct and predictable result of Obamacare's policies—which rely on mandates and tax increases rather than market-oriented options to expand coverage.

This report checks up on the warnings we made in 2010 and 2012 about the health care law and reviews the status of the predictions we made. Our current reality shows that the warnings we made are being realized across the country. The impacts of Obamacare were foreseeable and preventable. Now, President Obama's Administration is scrambling to mitigate these negative consequences through administrative actions and delays. However, the flawed policies within the health care law cannot be fixed through administrative adjustments or delays.

As physicians, we support real health reform that lowers costs and increases access to high quality health care. Many of the policies within the ACA increase costs and lower the quality of health care. Despite President Obama's efforts to delay the negative impacts of the law, Americans are already feeling its effect— and the majority of Americans continue to disapprove of the law.

John Barrasso, M.D. U.S. Senator

Tom Cohin

Tom A. Coburn, M.D. U.S. Senator

# **Prognosis: Outlook Not So Good**

# Contents

# **Report 1—Bad Medicine**

✓	We warned millions of Americans could lose their health insurance plans	3
✓	We warned the law's new mandates would increase health costs	4
0	We warned 16 million Americans would be forced into Medicaid	5
✓	We warned short-term fixes threaten seniors' long-term access to care	6
✓	We warned patients with pre-existing conditions still face care restrictions	7
0	We warned the individual mandate will fail with the IRS as the enforcer	8
✓	We warned a new IRS tax would harm small businesses	.10

# **Report 2—Grim Diagnosis**

• We warned the "employer mandate" would lower incomes and result in hundreds of tho jobs being lost	
	ce scheme that would cost taxpayers

# **Report 3—Warning: Side Effects**

✓	We warned the law includes hundreds of billions of dollars of tax hikes14
✓	We warned the new insurance cooperatives would waste taxpayer dollars16
✓	We warned the medical device tax would stifle innovation17
$\otimes$	Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute could be used to deny payments

<b>Concerns Under Further</b>	Observation19
-------------------------------	---------------

- ✓ Original diagnosis confirmed
- Condition still developing
- ⊗ Original diagnosis needs re-evaluation

# **Report 1—Bad Medicine**

# **Original Diagnosis: millions of Americans could lose their health insurance plans**

We warned, "Americans were repeatedly promised the new health law would allow anyone who wanted to keep their current health plan to do so. However as the new law is being implemented, millions of Americans are in danger of losing their current health insurance."<sup>2</sup>

# Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed, and outlook may worsen with time

Our original diagnosis focused on the number of Americans who would lose their health insurance plans due to businesses dropping employer-sponsored plans, and seniors that would lose Medicare Advantage plans due to Medicare cuts. However, the number of Americans that have lost their health insurance due to the Obamacare regulations limiting grandfathered plans is worse than we imagined. Enforcement of the employer mandate has been delayed, which has pushed back some of the impact the mandate will have on individuals losing their original health insurance plans.

#### **Evidence:**

Despite President Obama and Democrats' promises that "if you like your plan you can keep it,"<sup>3</sup> more than 5 million people in 35 states have lost their current health insurance plans due to Obamacare.<sup>4</sup>

The Senate Republican Policy Committee generated the map below displaying the thousands of people per state who lost their original health insurance plans:



Employers are also choosing to drop coverage for part-time employees due to Obamacare. Target,<sup>5</sup> Trader Joe's, Forever 21, and Home Depot have all announced they will no longer offer health insurance for part-time employees.<sup>6</sup>

The Administration has allowed states to extend the deadline by which grandfathered plans must meet additional criteria through the 2017 plan year, so more cancellations may occur with time.

## Original Diagnosis: the law's new mandates will increase health costs

We said, "Passage of the new health care law means millions of Americans will be forced to pay higher health insurance premiums and pay more for health care."<sup>7</sup>

# Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed, outlook shows increasing health costs

#### **Evidence:**

"Of the 51 states studied, all experienced health insurance rate increases, with 44 of those states experiencing triple digit percentage increases in premiums for the lowest-priced coverage. Pre-ACA premiums average \$62.00 monthly, while post-ACA premiums average \$187.08 per month, a \$125.08, or 202 percent, increase."<sup>8</sup>-Sam Cappellanti, American Action Forum

"A study by Avalere Health found that 'consumers could face steep cost-sharing requirements like co-payments, co-insurance and deductibles—layered on top of their monthly premiums ...furthermore, there is a risk that patients could forgo needed care when faced with high upfront deductibles.""<sup>9</sup>-Kyle Cheney, Politico

"The ACA imposes an excise tax on insurance plans with an \$8 billion cost the CBO expects to be passed to the consumer in the form of premium increases...Over the next decade, the HIT is estimated to cost the average individual \$2,171 and family \$5,140 in additional premiums."<sup>10</sup>-Sam Cappellanti, American Action Forum

According to a report by the Manhattan Institute, insurance rates for young men will increase 97 to 99 percent due to Obamacare.<sup>11</sup> Rates will increase by 55 to 62 percent for young women.<sup>12</sup>

A study by the American Action Forum found, "On average, a healthy 30 year old male nonsmoker will see his lowest cost insurance option increase 260 percent."<sup>13</sup>

In addition to increasing costs in the individual market, the ACA "is prompting companies to raise workers' premium contributions, steer them toward high-deductible plans and charge them more to cover family members."<sup>14</sup>



# Original Diagnosis: 16 million Americans will be forced into a government program that denies care

We wrote, "The new law enrolls half of the uninsured into a system [Medicaid] that denies access to care and is financially stressing state budgets."<sup>15</sup>

#### **Prognosis: condition still developing**

Our estimate of the number of people added to Medicaid is higher than the actual number of individuals determined to be newly eligible. However, not all states have expanded their Medicaid programs, which has affected the number of eligibility determinations, and the number may continue to rise.

#### **Evidence:**

According to HHS' update on January 22, 2014, an additional 6.3 million people were determined to be newly eligible for Medicaid or CHIP between October 1, 2013, and December 31, 2013.<sup>16</sup> However, "that tally does not include the 750,000 or so people who were determined eligible in Medicaid through the federally-run Obamacare exchange HealthCare.gov. Adding the two enrollment numbers together equals more than 7 million Medicaid-eligible determinations."<sup>17</sup>

"About 13 percent of those who've signed up for new coverage in Washington State, where the state-run insurance exchange appears to be operating fairly well, have enrolled in private plans; the rest were added to the Medicaid rolls. In its first week-and-a-half of operation, Connecticut's exchange enrolled about the same number of people in Medicaid as in private health plans. And in Kentucky, more than half of all new enrollees signed up for Medicaid."<sup>18</sup>-Kate Pickert, TIME

"The Congressional Budget Office has estimated that some 7 million people will sign up for private health coverage through the federal and state insurance exchanges by the end of 2014 and about 9 million will be added to the Medicaid rolls during the same period."<sup>19</sup>-Kate Pickert, TIME

A study by Sandra Decker, an economist for the National Center for Health Statistics at the Centers for Disease Control found, "Primary care doctors were 73 percent more likely to reject Medicaid patients relative to those who are privately insured, and specialists were 63 percent more likely to reject Medicaid patients...[and] the states with the worst Medicaid reimbursement rates also had the lowest rates of physician acceptance of new Medicaid patients."<sup>20</sup>

# **Original Diagnosis: short-term fixes threaten seniors' long-term access to care**

In our first report, we pointed out the health care law purposely omitted any changes to the flawed Sustainable Growth Rate (SGR), as a gimmick to "lower the price tag of [the] bill and claim it would reduce the deficit."<sup>21</sup> The SGR affects 40 million seniors and 96,000 physicians who use Medicare, and most lawmakers agree the SGR needs to be replaced.

#### **Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed**

#### **Evidence:**

In the almost four years since the passage of Obamacare in March 2010, there have been nine short-term patches to the SGR. The bill was essentially playing tricks with seniors' care. These short-term fixes threaten seniors' access to quality health care, as doctors face continuous uncertainty about Medicare reimbursement rates.

Time Covered	Legislation
Mar. 1-Mar. 31, 2010	Temporary Extension Act (P.L. 111-144)
Apr. 1-May 31, 2010	Continuing Extension Act (P.L. 111-157)
June 1-Nov. 30, 2010	Preservation of Access to Care for Medicare Beneficiaries and
	Pension Relief Act of 2010 (P.L. 111-192)
Dec. 1-Dec. 31, 2010.	Physician Payment and Therapy Relief Act of 2010 (P.L. 111-286)
2011	Medicare and Medicaid Extenders Act (P.L. 111-309)
Jan. 1-Feb. 29, 2012	Temporary Payroll Tax Cut Continuation Act of 2011 (P.L. 112-78)
March 1-Dec. 31, 2012	Middle Class Tax Relief and Job Creation Act of 2012 (P.L. 112-96)
2013	American Taxpayer Relief Act (P.L. 112-240)
Jan. 1-March 31, 2014	Bipartisan Budget Act of 2013 (P.L. 113-67)

In addition, the ACA threatens seniors in other prominent ways, including cutting Medicare Advantage (MA) by more than \$300 billion.<sup>22</sup> American Action Forum has highlighted how the cuts to Medicare Advantage have already resulted in 10,000 seniors in Iowa receiving cancellation notices, and 50,000 seniors in New Jersey have received cancellations.<sup>23</sup> The "upcoming open enrollment period is expected to have 142 fewer MA plans than last year, representing a 5.3 percent decrease," according to a report by Avalere Health.<sup>24</sup> The report also finds the South and Midwest regions of the country, traditionally rural, will be the hardest hit by plan reductions.<sup>25</sup>

United Healthcare is reducing its network by 10-15 percent in response to the MA cuts.<sup>26</sup> Robert Zirkelbach of American's Health Insurance Plans was quoted by CNN saying, "Washington can't cut and tax the Medicare Advantage program this much and not expect seniors in the program to be harmed. And that's exactly what we're starting to see."<sup>27</sup>

After United Healthcare dropped Arthur Vogelman, a gastroenterologist, from their network, he told the Washington Post, "It is an outrage. I have patients in their 80s and 90s who have been with me 20 years, and I'm having to tell them that their insurer won't pay for them to see me anymore. The worst thing is I can't even tell them why."<sup>28</sup>

In February 2014, CMS proposed a rule that would cut Medicare Advantage payment rates by several percentage points on average, in part because of mandates in the Affordable Care Act.<sup>29</sup>

## **Original Diagnosis: patients with pre-existing conditions still face care restrictions**

In 2010, we warned, "The new law gives the Secretary of Health and Human Services the authority to stop taking new applications from patients [for the Pre-Existing Condition Insurance Plan]. According to reports, it appears that Secretary Sebelius will have to start rejecting application from thousands of Americans with preexisting conditions as early as 2011."<sup>30</sup>

## Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed

## **Evidence:**

The ACA created a program called the Pre-Existing Condition Insurance Plan (PCIP) to temporarily cover individuals with pre-existing conditions. However, this program failed to provide coverage for many individuals with pre-existing conditions. National enrollment in the plan was lower than expected, but greatly exceeded estimated costs.<sup>31</sup> Due to high costs, in February 2013, the program stopped allowing individuals to enroll in the program.<sup>32</sup> The federal government also required state-administered PCIPs to stop enrolling new applicants on March 2, 2013.<sup>33</sup>

The Helping Sick Americans Act Now Act (H.R. 1549) was introduced in the House of Representatives to provide additional funding for PCIP to allow individuals to continue enrolling in the program until January 1, 2014, when the program was scheduled to expire. H.R. 1549 would have also eliminated the requirement in the ACA that an individual had to be uninsured for at least six months in order to qualify for PCIP. Unfortunately, Congress failed to take action to ensure those with pre-existing conditions could access affordable health insurance.

Individuals who were covered by federal or state-administered PCIP programs were given a special extension allowed individuals with PCIP coverage to keep their coverage through March 2014 but must sign up for a new health plan by March 15, 2014.<sup>34</sup>

In addition, an article by the <u>National Journal</u> highlights individuals with HIV might still face discriminatory practices to discourage those with pre-existing conditions from signing up for insurance.<sup>35</sup> Specifically, the AIDS Foundation of Chicago wrote the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services, Kathleen Sebelius, that companies are not offering coverage for single-tablet regimens (STRs) which are the most commonly used drugs by HIV patients.<sup>36</sup>

# Original Diagnosis: the individual mandate will fail with Internal Revenue Service (IRS) as the enforcer, and costs will increase

We said without "the usual tax-like penalties for noncompliance," the "relatively low-cost penalties and anemic enforcement [of the individual mandate] will create an incentive for millions of Americans to game the system and only buy health insurance when they are sick...All this means that while IRS may still harass millions of Americans, the individual mandate will largely be ineffective in broadening the risk pool."<sup>37</sup>

#### Prognosis: still developing, outlook is not promising

It is too early to determine whether or not the individual mandate will work since it only went into effect this January, but the early evidence shows the IRS may be unable to enforce the tax.

#### **Evidence:**

"The Internal Revenue Service probably will bark at you if you fail to obtain health insurance next year, but the agency won't have much bite. On this issue, Congress pulled the watchdog's teeth...experts predict the government will have a tough time forcing people to pay up...[because] Congress banned the IRS from using any of its usual techniques to force people to pay the penalty for failing to obtain health insurance."<sup>38</sup>-Tony Leys, USA Today

"The Affordable Care Act (ACA) contains an extensive array of tax law changes that will present a continuing source of challenge for the IRS in coming years."<sup>39</sup> -J. Russell George, Inspector General for Tax Administration

"The IRS estimates that at least 42 provisions will either add to or amend the tax code and at least eight will require the IRS to build new processes that do not exist within the current tax administration system. In addition, the IRS must create new or revise existing tax forms, instructions, and publications; revise internal operating procedures; and reprogram major computer systems used for processing tax returns."<sup>40</sup> -Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration

"Adding fuel to the fire, last week reports surfaced that 'an unnamed health care provider in California is suing the IRS ... alleging that they improperly seized some 60 million medical records of 10 million Americans, including medical records of all California state judges." These allegations raise further concerns that the American people simply cannot trust the IRS to manage its health care law responsibilities."<sup>41</sup> -Senate Republican Policy Committee, Scott Gottlieb, Forbes

In a memorandum to the Secretary of the Treasury on November 8, 2013, the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) indicated implementing the ACA includes "the largest set of tax law changes in more than 20 years," and they are a top management and performance challenge for the Internal Revenue Service (IRS).<sup>42</sup>

In order to monitor compliance with the individual and employer mandates, as well as verify subsidy amounts, "the IRS and HHS are now building the largest personal information database the government has ever attempted. Known as the Federal Data Services Hub, the project is taking the IRS's own records (for income and employment status) and centralizing them with information from Social Security (identity), Homeland

Security (citizenship), Justice (criminal history), HHS (enrollment in entitlement programs and certain medical claims data) and state governments (residency).<sup>43</sup>

A study released by the American Action Forum also found "the individual mandate penalty may never be substantial enough an incentive to get young adults to buy into the ObamaCare exchanges. The study found that after accounting for cost-sharing and subsidies in 2014, it would still be cheaper for 86 percent of young adults to forgo coverage and to pay the individual mandate instead."<sup>44</sup>

It appears most young adults are finding this to be true, as only 24 percent of individuals who have selected a health insurance plan through a state or federal marketplace are between the ages of 18 and 34.<sup>45</sup> President Obama's Administration had originally hoped about 39 percent of individuals in the exchanges would be in this age group, in order to ensure a diverse mix of enrollees to keep prices from spiraling upward.<sup>46</sup> However, if enough young people do not sign up, and most Obamacare enrollees are older, sicker, and use more health care, next year's premiums may skyrocket. And if Obamacare is bleeding money, taxpayer expenses will be higher than expected too.

## **Original Diagnosis: new IRS tax would harm small businesses**

In 2010, we said Section 9006 of the health care law "is a burdensome tax provision that could overwhelm small businesses with additional paperwork and increase their administrative costs dramatically...[and] does nothing to improve health care in America."<sup>47</sup>

## Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed- tax repealed



## **Evidence:**

In 2011, the Senate voted 87-12 to repeal this provision of the health care law, and the House passed a repeal of this section by a bipartisan vote of 314-112.<sup>48</sup> The repeal was then signed into law by President Obama, and marked the first successful congressional effort to repeal a portion of Obamacare. The White House remarked in response to Congress' repeal it "was pleased Congress had acted to correct a flaw that placed an unnecessary bookkeeping burden on small businesses."<sup>49</sup>

Recognizing the harmful effects this new tax would have on small businesses, Congress acted to repeal this provision before it went into effect.

# **<u>Report 2—Grim Diagnosis</u>**

# Original Diagnosis: the "employer mandate" will lower incomes and result in hundreds of thousands of jobs being lost

We said, "The employer provision will lower wages and lead to less jobs because workers, not businesses, ultimately feel the impact of taxes and fines."<sup>50</sup> We also predicted Obamacare would result in the loss of hundreds of thousands of jobs being lost, including jobs in the health care industry, and there is a "huge number of future jobs and future workers that will be effectively sidelined because of the health reform legislation."<sup>51</sup>

#### **Prognosis: still developing, as the mandate has been delayed several times**

#### **Evidence:**

Since our report, the Administration has chosen twice to unilaterally delay enforcement of the employer mandate.<sup>52</sup> This is a clear indication even the law's most vocal proponents can see the negative impact the mandate may have on Americans. While the delay of the employer mandate may temporarily help some businesses, it does not eliminate this fundamentally flawed policy. The delays also increase the uncertainty businesses face as they try to comply with the health care law. As Thomas Donohue, President of the United States Chamber of Commerce stated, "This short-term fix also creates new problems for companies by moving the goal posts of the mandate modestly when what we really need is a time-out."<sup>53</sup>

"[Bureau of Labor Statistics] data show that the workweek in low-wage sectors sank to a record low in July [2013]—just before the Obama administration delayed enforcement of the employer mandate until 2015...In the interest of an informed debate, [Investor's Business Daily] compiled a list of job actions with strong proof that ObamaCare's employer mandate is behind cuts to work hours or staffing levels."<sup>54</sup> -Jed Graham, Investor's Business Daily

"Obamacare supporters have long argued that the law will not have a negative impact on jobs. President Barack Obama's latest delay of the employer mandate contains a clear admission that it will."<sup>55</sup> –Lanhee J. Chen, Bloomberg

"Forty-one percent of the businesses surveyed have frozen hiring because of the health-care law known as Obamacare. And almost one-fifth—19 percent— answered "yes" when asked if they had 'reduced the number of employees you have in your business as a specific result of the Affordable Care Act.' The poll was taken by 603 owners whose businesses have under \$20 million in annual sales. Another 38 percent of the small business owners said they 'have pulled back on their plans to grow their business' because of Obamacare."<sup>56</sup> –Dan Mangan, CNBC

"More than one in ten firms surveyed by Mercer, a consultancy—and one in five retail and hospitality companies—say they will cut workers' hours because of Obamacare."<sup>57</sup>-The Economist

"Health care companies shed 6,000 positions in December, the first down month since July 2003, according to the government's monthly jobs report. This comes after a yearlong slowdown in hiring. The hardest hit areas were nursing homes, which jettisoned 3,900 jobs, and home health care, which lost 3,700 positions. Hospitals got rid of 2,400 jobs, while physicians' offices reduced staff by 1,200."<sup>58</sup> –Tami Luhby, CNN Money

*"Faltering economic growth at home and abroad and concern that President Barack Obama's signature health care law will drive up business costs are behind the wariness about taking on full-time staff, executives at staffing and payroll firms say."*<sup>59</sup> – Lucia Mutikani, Reuters

"Executives at several staffing firms told Reuters that the law, which requires employers with 50 or more full-time workers to provide healthcare coverage or incur penalties, was a frequently cited factor in requests for part-time workers. A decision to delay the mandate until 2015 has not made much of a difference in hiring decisions, they added."<sup>60</sup> – Lucia Mutikani, Reuters

In a report on current economic conditions released in October 2013, the Federal Reserve noted, "Many contacts [in the labor markets] also commented on reluctance to expand due to uncertainty surrounding the Affordable Care Act; some employers cut hours or employees."<sup>61</sup> In addition, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) recently estimated Obamacare would lead to a reduction in "the number of full-time-equivalent workers of about 2.0 million in 2017, rising to about 2.5 million in 2024."<sup>62</sup> The decline is due in part to reduced employer demand for labor, CBO found.<sup>63</sup>

As of January 31, 2014, Investor's Business Daily counted 401 separate employers who have announced they are cutting hours or reducing workers.<sup>64</sup>

The University of California-Berkley's Labor Center also studied the impact of the employer mandate at firms of over 100 people. The analysis found approximately 2.3 million Americans could be subjected to work reductions because of the health care law's employer mandate.<sup>65</sup>

The simple fact is the employer mandate creates three bad choices for businesses. They can either offer government approved insurance that many simply will not be able to afford, pay a tax penalty, or get their number of full-time employees below fifty by either cutting hours or not hiring new workers. None of these choices will help businesses grow or increase the amount they can afford to pay their employees. When the President sold the American people his health reform policy, he failed to mention that many would be making less because of his law.

#### Original Diagnosis: the law included a risky insurance scheme that would cost taxpayers

The Community Living Assistance Services and Supports program (CLASS), was originally envisioned to help individuals pay for the services that individuals need as part of their daily living. While we certainly acknowledge the importance of long-term care, we said, "The financial structure of the program is so shaky it could require a taxpayer-funded bailout while saddling taxpayers with mountains of debt."<sup>66</sup>

#### Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed- CLASS repealed

#### **Evidence:**

"The measure, a piece of the 2010 health reform law, was supposed to create a new national, voluntary long-term care insurance system. But it was roundly criticized by Republicans and little support among Democrats. Most important, actuaries found that, without substantial changes, the program's premiums would be far too expensive for most buyers and projected it would be financially unsustainable. As a result, more than a year ago, the Obama Administration refused to implement the program."<sup>67</sup> -Howard Gleckman, Forbes

"The Congressional Budget Office originally scored the CLASS Act as saving \$70.2 billion over 10 years. After the administration suspended the program, however, the CBO said it would score a straight repeal as costing nothing."<sup>68</sup> -Emily Ethridge, Roll Call

Approximately one year after we released our *Grim Diagnosis* report which detailed many of the flaws with the CLASS program, the Secretary of Health and Human Services was forced to concede that, "despite our best analytical efforts, I do not see a viable path forward for CLASS implementation at this time."<sup>69</sup> Congress and the President finally recognized the fundamentally flawed nature of the CLASS program and voted for its repeal as part of the fiscal cliff legislation that passed Congress at the beginning of 2013.

# **Report 3—Warning: Side Effects**

# **Original Diagnosis: the law includes hundreds of billions of dollars of tax hikes**

## **Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed**

#### **Evidence:**

Three years after passage of the law, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) calculated that the Affordable Care Act includes \$1 trillion in new taxes from 2013-2022.<sup>70</sup> The Committee on Ways and Means outlined each tax, and its expected revenue (from CBO and Joint Committee on Taxation (JCT) reports) in the following chart:



Provision	CBO Estimates of Tax Increases 2013-2022 <sup>71</sup>
Additional 0.9 percent payroll tax on wages	\$317.7 billion
and self-employment income and new 3.8	
percent tax on dividends, capital gains, and	
other investment income for taxpayers earning	
over \$200,000 (singles)/\$250,000 (married)	
"Cadillac tax" on high-cost plans	\$111.0 billion
Employer mandate	\$106.0 billion
Annual tax on health insurance providers	\$101.7 billion
Individual mandate	\$55.0 billion
Annual tax on drug manufacturers / importers	\$34.2 billion
2.3 percent excise tax on medical device	\$29.1 billion
manufacturers / importers	
Limit FSAs in cafeteria plans	\$24.0 billion
Raise 7.5 percent AGI floor on medical	\$18.7 billion
expense deduction to 10 percent	
Deny eligibility of "black liquor" for cellulosic	\$15.5 billion
biofuel producer credit	
Codify economic substance doctrine	\$5.3 billion
Increase penalty for nonqualified HSA	\$4.5 billion
distributions	
Impose limitations on the use of HSAs, FSAs,	\$4.0 billion
HRAs, and Archer MSAs to purchase over-the-	
counter medicines	
Impose fee on insured and self-insured health	\$3.8 billion
plans; patient-centered outcomes research trust	
fund	
Eliminate deduction for expenses allocable to	\$3.1 billion
Medicare Part D subsidy	
Impose 10 percent tax on tanning services	\$1.5 billion
Limit deduction for compensation to officers,	\$0.8 billion
employees, directors, and service providers of	

certain health insurance providers	
Modify section 833 treatment of certain health	\$0.4 billion
organizations	
Other revenue effects (CBO's estimates in	\$222.01 billion
"Associated Effects of Coverage Provision on	
Tax Revenues" and "Other Revenue	
Provisions" not otherwise accounted for)	
Additional requirements for section 501(c)(3)	Negligible
hospitals	
Employer W-2 reporting of value of health	Negligible
benefits	
1099 reporting for small businesses	Repealed by P.L. 112-9
TOTAL GROSS TAX INCREASE	\$1,058.3 billion
(BILLIONS OF DOLLARS)	

# Original Diagnosis: the new insurance cooperatives will waste taxpayer dollars

We said, "Because CO-OPs will qualify for millions of taxpayer dollars in loans, those dollars may be jeopardized and ultimately lost if a new insurance cooperative failed. Unfortunately, the initial regulation about the new CO-OPs project many of the new CO-OPs will fail."<sup>72</sup>

## **Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed, and conditions may worsen**



#### **Evidence:**

"One co-op, however, has closed, another is struggling, and at least nine more have been projected to have financial problems, according to internal government reviews and a federal audit."<sup>73</sup>-Jerry Markon, Washington Post

"Their failure would leave taxpayers potentially on the hook for nearly \$1 billion in defaulted loans and rob the marketplace of the kind of competition they were supposed to create. And if they become insolvent, policyholders in at least half the states where the co-ops operate could be stuck with medical bills."<sup>74</sup> -Jerry Markon, Washington Post

*"The Obama administration has estimated that more than a third of the nearly \$2 billion it has lent to co-ops will not be repaid."*<sup>75</sup> -Jerry Markon, Washington Post

"But limits on co-ops may make it hard for them to repay the \$2 billion in federal loans they have received, said Kev Coleman, head of data and research at HealthPocket, a company that compares and rates health insurance plans. "They have a series of challenges," he said. "They don't have existing brand awareness; they have a lot of administrative work to do to meet regulations; and they don't have existing revenue." Co-ops also lack the leverage to negotiate lower prices with health care providers that big insurance companies have, Coleman said."<sup>76</sup> -Kev Coleman quoted in a USA Today article written by Kelly Kennedy

The co-op in Vermont "failed to meet Vermont's insurance standards and has been denied a license to sell health insurance in Vermont."<sup>77</sup> The Commissioner of the Vermont Department of Financial Regulation said "the CO-OP has not shown sufficient evidence that it will be able to sustain solvency, repay its federal loans and gain enrollment."<sup>78</sup>

The botched roll out of the federal and several state exchange websites has also hurt co-ops. For example, the Maryland exchange "barely worked the first few days after it opened Oct. 1. When it did, it left Evergreen [a Maryland based co-op] off the list of options."<sup>79</sup> Although this problem was fixed, the website still had trouble and Evergreen was still "paying staff, renting offices and hiring doctors and has only until March under the health law's open enrollment period to recruit most clients for 2014."<sup>80</sup> For co-ops operating in states using the federal exchange, it may have been even more difficult for co-ops to recruit clients during the same enrollment period.

## **Original Diagnosis: the medical device tax will stifle innovation**

In our third report, we wrote the medical device tax "will stifle medical innovation, limit American competitiveness, and trigger thousands of lay-offs."<sup>81</sup>

# **Prognosis: original diagnosis confirmed**

## **Evidence:**

"Some medical-device makers, such as Stryker (headquarters: Kalamazoo, Michigan) and Zimmer Holdings (job locations in Nevada, Minnesota, Ohio, and Pennsylvania), already have announced layoffs (1,000 and 450, respectively) as a result of the tax."<sup>82</sup>-Quinn Hillyer, USA Today

"Smith & Nephew eliminated nearly 100 jobs in Memphis and Andover, Mass., on Thursday, January 31, [2012] as the medical device company cuts expenses in an effort to offset tax hikes included in the Affordable Care Act."<sup>83</sup> – Michael Wadell, Memphis Daily News

"Medical Device investing declined for the third consecutive quarter, falling 37 percent in dollars and 27 percent in deal volume with \$434 million going into 65 companies, experiencing the lowest dollar level of investment since 2004."<sup>84</sup>-Price Waterhouse Coopers

"Boston Scientific said [in January 2013] it will prune another 900 to 1,000 jobs from its global workforce as it tries to manage the effects of the new medical device tax."<sup>85</sup>-James Walsh, StarTribune

""Investment in med tech has just cratered. It's at an all-time low," said Shaye Mandle, executive vice president and chief operating officer of the trade group LifeScience Alley. He says there had been a drop in investment in recent years, but the tax "put a cherry on top" of that trend."<sup>86</sup>-Russ Britt, Wall Street Journal

According to a survey by the Medical Device Manufacturers Association (MDMA) about 47 percent of medical device companies are reducing investments in research and development (R&D) by an average of 18 percent to pay for the tax.<sup>87</sup>

Recognizing the devastating impact of the ACA's medical device tax in stifling innovation, many Democrats are now supporting a repeal of the law's 2.3 percent tax. On March 21, 2013, the Senate approved a nonbinding amendment to the Senate budget resolution to repeal the 2.3 percent medical device tax. The amendment was approved by a vote of 79-20 with 34 Democrats supporting the repeal.<sup>88</sup>

Following the budget amendment, Senator Klobuchar released a statement saying that she "will continue to work to get rid of this harmful tax so Minnesota's medical device business can continue to create good jobs in our state and improve patients' lives."<sup>89</sup>

In addition, legislation introduced in the House of Representatives (H.R. 523, Protect Medical Innovation Act of 2013) to repeal the medical device tax has 269 cosponsors, including 42 Democrats.

Congressman Franken, another Democratic supporter for repealing the medical device tax "told reporters the tax is hurting Minnesota companies and pushing jobs overseas."<sup>90</sup>

## <u>Original Diagnosis: findings from new taxpayer-funded research institute could be used to</u> <u>deny payment for patients' care</u>

We said the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute (PCORI) "could be used to deny patients access to care they need."<sup>91</sup> PCORI was created to conduct comparative effectiveness research (CER), which compares "the effectiveness of medical treatments head-to head to obtain better information about what works best and costs the least."<sup>92</sup> While the research is not controversial, as doctors we expressed our concern the research could be used by the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to make coverage determinations for Medicare and Medicaid, resulting in the denial of coverage for life-saving treatments.

#### **Prognosis: still developing**

Our original diagnosis assumed PCORI would follow through with its mission to conduct comparative effectiveness research, and focus on the impact this research may have on payment decisions through Medicare and Medicaid. While we still have concerns with how CER research through PCORI could impact patient care, PCORI has largely strayed from its original mission.

#### **Evidence:**

The Center for American Progress (CAP) recently issued a report on PCORI. The report revealed, "PCORI hasn't initiated a single CER study of medical devices and has launched only a few CER studies of drugs."<sup>93</sup> It also indicated the entity dedicated only 37 percent of its funding for CER in its first four years.<sup>94</sup> Instead, 38 percent of PCORI's funding "went toward communicating and disseminating research, improving health-care systems, addressing disparities and accelerating patient-centered outcomes research and methodical research,"<sup>95</sup> and "a full 25 percent of the budget has been dedicated to 'communications tools and education initiatives."<sup>96</sup>

Peter Orszag, the former Director of the Office of Management and Budget under President Obama, says the entity was intended to conduct CER "to find out, for example, whether spinal fusion surgery works better than the alternatives in relieving back pain, or whether proton beam therapy is worth the extra cost to treat prostate cancer."<sup>97</sup> However, instead of CER, PCORI is funding studies that could easily be done by other federal agencies or non-profits. Of the 284 studies PCORI has funded, only 34 (12 percent) addressed topics the Institute of Medicine identified as top priority topics, leading Peter Orszag to call the entity "sluggish."<sup>98</sup>

In one example of a study funded by PCORI, an associate professor at New Mexico State University School of Nursing received funding "to increase the capacity of Mexican-American families residing in the Colonias of the Southern New Mexico border region to discover strategies to promote healthy eating and physical activity to reduce health disparities related to overweight and obesity issues."<sup>99</sup>

## **Concerns we are keeping under observation:**

Of course, not all of our observations have completely come to fruition. Those we have kept for further observation include:

- Emergency room wait times and costs will increase<sup>100</sup>
- Medical Loss Ratio (MLR) will increase costs for consumers<sup>101</sup>

President Obama's Administration recently loosened the MLR requirements "likely due to insurance company concerns that they have faced and will continue to face increased administrative costs for 2014 [and 2015] due to the technological problems and last-minute administrative changes."<sup>102</sup>

• Washington's Medicaid mandates will send state costs skyrocketing<sup>103</sup>

Our reports were also not an exhaustive list of the negative consequences of Obamacare. However, our original reports and this check-up highlight many of Obamacare's negative impacts were anticipated and preventable. Sadly, President Obama's Administration continues to push forward with the law, rather than recognizing its deeply rooted flaws. While President Obama and Democrats continue to drive this failed law, Americans can expect Obamacare's policies will continue to harm access to affordable health care and health insurance.

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2013/dec/12/lie-year-if-you-like-your-health-care-plan-keep-it/.

<sup>4</sup> "More than 5 Million Health Insurance Cancellations in 35 States," Senate Republican Policy Committee, January 7, 2014,

 $\label{eq:http://www.rpc.senate.gov/policy-papers/more-than-5-million-health-insurance-cancellations-in-35-states.$ 

<sup>5</sup> Millman, Jason, "Target dropping health coverage for part-timers," *Politico*, January 22, 2014, http://www.politico.com/story/2014/01/target-health-care-plans-102471.html.

<sup>6</sup> O'Connor, Clare, "Target joins home depot, Walmart, others in cutting health care for part-timers, citing Obamacare," *Forbes*, January 22, 2014, <u>http://www.forbes.com/sites/clareoconnor/2014/01/22/target-joins-home-depot-walmart-others-in-dropping-health-care-for-part-timers-citing-obamacare/</u>.

<sup>7</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

<sup>8</sup> Cappellanti, Sam, "Premium Increases for Young Invincibles Under the ACA and the Impending Premium Spiral," *American Action Forum*, October 2, 2013, <u>http://americanactionforum.org/research/premium-increases-for-young-invincibles-under-the-aca-and-the-impending</u>.

<sup>9</sup> Cheney, Kyle, "Exchanges may have high out-of-pocket costs," *Politico*, September 26, 2013, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2013/09/exchanges-high-costs-obamacare-97363.html#ixzz2hApPNtWc.</u>

<sup>10</sup> Cappellanti, Sam, "Premium Increases for Young Invincibles Under the ACA and the Impending Premium Spiral," *American Action Forum*, October 2, 2013, <u>http://americanactionforum.org/research/premium-increases-for-young-invincibles-under-the-aca-and-the-impending</u>.
 <sup>11</sup> Roy, Avik, "Double Down: Obamacare Will Increase Avg. Individual-Market Insurance Premiums by 99% for Men, 62% for Women," *Forbes*, September 25, 2013, <u>http://www.forbes.com/sites/theapothecary/2013/09/25/double-down-obamacare-will-increase-avg-individual-market-insurance-premiums-by-99-for-men-62-for-women/ from "Obamacare: Know your Rates," Manhattan Institute for Policy Research, <a href="http://www.manhattan-institute.org/knowyourrates/">http://www.manhattan-institute.org/knowyourrates/</a>.
</u>

<sup>12</sup> Roy, Avik, "Double Down: Obamacare Will Increase Avg. Individual-Market Insurance Premiums by 99% for Men, 62% for Women," *Forbes*, September 25, 2013, <u>http://www.forbes.com/sites/theapothecary/2013/09/25/double-down-obamacare-will-increase-avg-individual-market-insurance-premiums-by-99-for-men-62-for-women/</u> from "Obamacare: Know your Rates," Manhattan Institute for Policy Research, <u>http://www.manhattan-institute.org/knowyourrates/</u>.

<sup>13</sup> Cappellanti, Sam, "Premium Increases for Young Invincibles Under the ACA and the Impending Premium Spiral," American Action Forum, October 2, 2013, <u>http://americanactionforum.org/research/premium-increases-for-young-invincibles-under-the-aca-and-the-impending.</u>

<sup>14</sup> Francis, Theo, "Companies Prepare to Pass More Health Costs to Workers," *Wall Street Journal*, November 24, 2013,

http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702304607104579212351200702342.

<sup>15</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

<sup>16</sup> "Medicaid & CHIP: December Monthly Applications and Eligibility Determinations Report," Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services,

January 22, 2014, http://medicaid.gov/AffordableCareAct/Medicaid-Moving-Forward-2014/Downloads/December-2013-Enrollment-Report.pdf.

<sup>17</sup> "Medicaid enrollment jump spurred by Obamacare, but how much?" CNBC, January 22, 2014, <u>http://www.cnbc.com/id/101356161</u>.

<sup>18</sup> Pickert, Kate, "Many Obamacare Shoppers Aren't Actually Buying," *TIME*, October 23, 2013, <u>http://nation.time.com/2013/10/23/many-obamacare-shoppers-arent-actually-buying/.</u>

<sup>19</sup> Pickert, Kate, "Many Obamacare Shoppers Aren't Actually Buying," *TIME*, October 23, 2013, <u>http://nation.time.com/2013/10/23/many-obamacare-shoppers-arent-actually-buying/.</u>

<sup>20</sup> Avik Roy, <u>How Medicaid Fails the Poor</u>, Encounter Broadside No. 36, pg. 14.

<sup>21</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010,

 $http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve\&File_id=722 faf8b-a5be-40 fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.$ 

<sup>22</sup> "In Letter to CMS, Hatch, Upton, Camp Demand Answers on Cuts to Medicare Advantage Program," Senate Finance Committee, February 28, 2013, <u>http://www.finance.senate.gov/newsroom/ranking/release/?id=4ec11764-8c9b-4958-aa9f-9f3867520e1c</u>.

<sup>23</sup> Cappellanti, Sam, "ACA's Medicare Advantage Cuts Already Harming Beneficiaries," American Action Forum, November 25, 2013,

http://americanactionforum.org/insights/acas-medicare-advantage-cuts-already-harming-beneficiaries.

<sup>24</sup> "Avalere Analysis Reveals First Drop in Medicare Advantage Offerings Since 2011," Avalere, September 23, 2013,

http://avalerehealth.net/news/avalere-analysis-reveals-first-drop-in-medicare-advantage-offerings-since-2.

<sup>25</sup> Cappellanti, Sam, "ACA's Medicare Advantage Cuts Already Harming Beneficiaries," *American Action Forum*, November 25, 2013,

http://americanactionforum.org/insights/acas-medicare-advantage-cuts-already-harming-beneficiaries.

<sup>26</sup> Cha, Ariana Eunjung, "Doctors cut from Medicare Advantage networks struggle with what to tell patients," Washington Post, January 25, 2014, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/doctors-cut-from-medicare-advantage-networks-struggle-with-what-to-tell-patients/2014/01/25/541bfbd8-77b4-11e3-af7f-13bf0e9965f6\_story.html.</u>

<sup>27</sup>Frates, Chris, "Docs say insurers dropping them in hopes their costly patients will follow," CNN, December 19, 2013,

http://www.cnn.com/2013/12/18/politics/obamacare-insurers-dumping-doctors/.

<sup>28</sup> Cha, Ariana Eunjung, "Doctors cut from Medicare Advantage networks struggle with what to tell patients," Washington Post, January 25, 2014, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/doctors-cut-from-medicare-advantage-networks-struggle-with-what-to-tell-patients/2014/01/25/541bfbd8-77b4-11e3-af7f-13bf0e9965f6\_story.html.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Drobnic Holan, Angie, "Lie of the Year:'If you like your health care plan, you can keep it," Politifact.com, December 12, 2013, <u>http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2013/dec/12/lie-year-if-you-like-your-health-care-plan-keep-it/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Drobnic Holan, Angie, "Lie of the Year:'If you like your health care plan, you can keep it," Politifact.com, December 12, 2013,

<sup>29</sup> Norman, Brett. "Major spending cut proposed for Medicare Advantage," *Politico*, February 21, 2014,

http://www.politico.com/story/2014/02/medicare-advantage-spending-cut-103797.html.

<sup>30</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010.

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

<sup>31</sup> "H.R. 1549: Helping Sick Americans How Act," *Congressional Research Service*, April 25, 2013,

http://www.crs.gov/pages/Reports.aspx?PRODCODE=R43046&Source=search.

"H.R. 1549: Helping Sick Americans How Act." Congressional Research Service, April 25, 2013.

http://www.crs.gov/pages/Reports.aspx?PRODCODE=R43046&Source=search.

"H.R. 1549: Helping Sick Americans How Act," Congressional Research Service, April 25, 2013.

http://www.crs.gov/pages/Reports.aspx?PRODCODE=R43046&Source=search.

"What if I have PCIP coverage?" HealthCare.gov, https://www.healthcare.gov/what-if-i-have-pcip-coverage/.

<sup>35</sup> Novack, Sophie, "Are Insurers Finding a Way Around Obamacare Preexisting-Conditions Protections?"

National Journal, November 7, 2013, http://www.nationaljournal.com/health-care/are-insurers-finding-a-way-around-obamacare-preexistingconditions-protections-20131107.

<sup>36</sup> Novack, Sophie, "Are Insurers Finding a Way Around Obamacare Preexisting-Conditions Protections?"

National Journal, November 7, 2013, http://www.nationaljournal.com/health-care/are-insurers-finding-a-way-around-obamacare-preexistingconditions-protections-20131107.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010.

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

Levs, Tony, "IRS hamstrung on collecting health law penalties," USA Today, October 29, 2013,

http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/10/29/irs-hamstrung-on-collecting-health-law-penalties/3310355/.

"Memorandum For Secretary Lew: Management and Performance Challenges Facing the Internal Revenue Service for Fiscal Year 2014,"

Inspector General for Tax Administration, November 8, 2013, http://www.treasury.gov/tigta/management/management\_fy2014.pdf.

<sup>40</sup> (2013-20-126) "Annual Assessment of the Internal Revenue Service Information Technology Program," Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration, September 30, 2013, http://www.treasury.gov/tigta/auditreports/2013reports/201320126fr.pdf.

<sup>41</sup> "On Obamacare, the IRS Can't Be Trusted," Senate Republican Policy Committee, May 21, 2013, http://www.rpc.senate.gov/policy-papers/onobamacare-the-irs-cant-be-trusted. Story was reported by Scott Gottlieb in Forbes, http://www.forbes.com/sites/scottgottlieb/2013/05/15/the-irsraids-60-million-personal-medical-records/.

<sup>42</sup> "Memorandum For Secretary Lew: Management and Performance Challenges Facing the Internal Revenue Service for Fiscal Year 2014." Inspector General for Tax Administration, November 8, 2013, http://www.treasury.gov/tigta/management/management fy2014.pdf.

<sup>43</sup> "Your Next IRS Political Audit," *Wall Street Journal*, May 14, 2013, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887324715704578481461934680982.

Easley, Jonathan, "Study: Young adults lack incentive to buy ObamaCare coverage," The Hill, January 22, 2014,

http://thehill.com/blogs/healthwatch/health-reform-implementation/196104-study-young-adults-lack-incentive-to-buy#ixzz2r8yBUjBc regarding study by Ryan, Conor and Chris Holt, "To buy or not to buy: uninsured young adults and the perverse economic incentives of the ACA," American Action Forum, January 22, 2014, http://americanactionforum.org/research/to-buy-or-not-to-buy-uninsured-young-adults-and-the-perverse-economicincen.

<sup>45</sup> "Health insurance marketplace: January enrollment report," Department of Health and Human Services, January 13, 2014, http://aspe.hhs.gov/health/reports/2014/MarketPlaceEnrollment/Jan2014/ib\_2014jan\_enrollment.pdf.

"To buy or not to buy: uninsured young adults and the perverse economic incentives of the ACA," American Action Forum, January 22, 2014,

http://americanactionforum.org/research/to-buy-or-not-to-buy-uninsured-young-adults-and-the-perverse-economic-incen.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Bad Medicine: A check-up on the new federal health law," July 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=722faf8b-a5be-40fd-a52b-9a98826c1592.

<sup>48</sup> Sonmez, Felicia, "Obama signs repeal of health-care law's '1099' tax-reporting rule," Washington Post, April 11, 2011, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/2chambers/post/obama-signs-1099-repeal-into-law-marking-first-repeal-of-national-health-care-lawprovision/2011/04/14/AFRhYjeD\_blog.html.

Mandelbaum, Robb, "1099 Repeal Passes Senate, Heads to White House," The New York Times, April 5, 2011,

http://boss.blogs.nytimes.com/2011/04/05/1099-repeal-passes-senate-heads-to-white-house/? php=true& type=blogs& r=0.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Grim Diagnosis: a check-up on the federal health law," October 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0d0b33ae-292e-42ba-ba94-43ff234961a2.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Grim Diagnosis: a check-up on the federal health law," October 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0d0b33ae-292e-42ba-ba94-43ff234961a2.

Temple-West, Patrick, "Corrected-Updated3-White House again delays healthcare mandate for employers," Reuters, February 11, 2014,

http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/02/11/usa-healthcare-employers-idUSL2N0LF1IQ20140211. 53 "U.S. Chamber's Donohue Comments on Employer Mandate Delay," U.S. Chamber of Commerce, February 10, 2014,

https://www.uschamber.com/press-release/us-chamber-s-donohue-comments-employer-mandate-delay.

Graham, Jed, "ObamaCare Employer Mandate: A List of Cuts to Work Hours, Jobs," Investor's Business Daily, February 3, 2014,

http://news.investors.com/politics-obamacare/020314-669013-obamacare-employer-mandate-a-list-of-cuts-to-work-hours-jobs.htm.

<sup>55</sup> Lanhee J. Chen, "Obamacare Will, in Fact, Encourage Employers to Cut Jobs," Bloomberg, February 12, 2014,

http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-02-12/obamacare-will-in-fact-encourage-employers-to-cut-jobs.html.

Mangan, Dan, "Will Obamacare Hurt Jobs? It's Already Happening, Poll Finds," CNBC, June 19, 2013, http://www.cnbc.com/id/100825782.

<sup>57</sup> "Will Obamacare destroy jobs?" The Economist, August 21, 2013, <u>http://www.economist.com/blogs/democracyinamerica/2013/08/health-reform-</u> and-employment.

Luhby, Tami, "Health care job losses for first time in decade," CNN Money, January 10, 2014, http://money.cnn.com/2014/01/10/news/economy/health-care-jobs/.

<sup>59</sup> Mutikani, Lucia, "Analysis: Obamacare, tepid U.S. growth fuel part-time hiring," Reuters, August 21, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/21/us-usa-economy-jobs-analysis-idUSBRE97K05K20130821.

Mutikani, Lucia, "Analysis: Obamacare, tepid U.S. growth fuel part-time hiring," Reuters, August 21, 2013,

http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/21/us-usa-economy-jobs-analysis-idUSBRE97K05K20130821.

'Summary of Commentary on Current Economic Conditions," Federal Reserve District, October 16, 2013,

http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/beigebook/files/BeigeBook\_20131016.pdf.

Appendix C: Labor Market Effects of the Affordable Care Act: Estimated Updates, Congressional Budget Office, February 4, 2014, http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/45010-breakout-AppendixC.pdf.

Appendix C: Labor Market Effects of the Affordable Care Act: Estimated Updates, Congressional Budget Office, February 4, 2014, http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/45010-breakout-AppendixC.pdf.

Graham, Jed, "ObamaCare Employer Mandate: A List of Cuts to Work Hours, Jobs," Investor's Business Daily, February 3, 2014,

http://news.investors.com/politics-obamacare/020314-669013-obamacare-employer-mandate-a-list-of-cuts-to-work-hours-jobs.htm.

65 "Data Brief: Which workers are most at risk of reduced work hours under the Affordable Care Act?" UC Berkeley Labor Center, February 2013, http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/healthcare/reduced\_work\_hours13.pdf.

<sup>66</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Grim Diagnosis: a check-up on the federal health law," October 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0d0b33ae-292e-42ba-ba94-43ff234961a2.

Gleckman, Howard, "Fiscal cliff deal repeals CLASS Act, creates long-term care commission," Forbes, January 1, 2013,

http://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2013/01/01/fiscal-cliff-deal-repeals-class-act-creates-long-term-care-commission/.

<sup>68</sup> Ethridge, Emily, "Long-term care provisions would be repealed in fiscal cliff bill," Roll Call, January 1, 2013,

http://www.rollcall.com/news/long term care provisions would be repealed in fiscal cliff bill-220447-1.html.

Spoerry, Scott, "Obama drops long-term health care program," CNN, October 17, 2011, http://www.cnn.com/2011/10/14/politics/health-care-

program/. <sup>70</sup> Letter from the Congressional Budget Office to Speaker John Boehner, July 24, 2012, <u>http://waysandmeans.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hr6079.pdf.</u> <sup>71</sup> "ObamaCare: Trillion Dollar Tax Hike that Hurts Small Businesses New JCT Report Underscores the Complexities Small Business Will Face

When Complying with ObamaCare," Committee on Ways and Means, March 4, 2013,

http://waysandmeans.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=322006.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Warning: Side Effects, A check-up on the federal health law," March 2012,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0dceef2b-4899-4991-b6c8-c0e55ab967b2.

Markon, Jerry, "Health co-ops, created to foster competition and lower insurance costs, are in danger," Washington Post, October 22, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/health-co-ops-created-to-foster-competition-and-lower-insurance-costs-are-facing-

danger/2013/10/22/e1c961fe-3809-11e3-ae46-e4248e75c8ea\_story.html. <sup>74</sup> Markon, Jerry, "Health co-ops, created to foster competition and lower insurance costs, are in danger," *Washington Post*, October 22, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/health-co-ops-created-to-foster-competition-and-lower-insurance-costs-are-facingdanger/2013/10/22/e1c961fe-3809-11e3-ae46-e4248e75c8ea\_story.html.

Markon, Jerry, "Health co-ops, created to foster competition and lower insurance costs, are in danger," Washington Post, October 22, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/health-co-ops-created-to-foster-competition-and-lower-insurance-costs-are-facing-

danger/2013/10/22/e1c961fe-3809-11e3-ae46-e4248e75c8ea\_story.html.

<sup>76</sup> Kennedy, Kelly, "Co-ops the underdog in health insurance marketplace," USA Today, January 19, 2014,

http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/01/19/coops-poised-as-new-insurance-option/4292657/.

<sup>77</sup> "Vermont health CO-OP fails state insurance standards," Vermont Department of Financial Regulation, May 22, 2013,

http://www.dfr.vermont.gov/press-release/vermont-health-co-op-fails-state-insurance-standards.

<sup>78</sup> "Vermont health CO-OP fails state insurance standards," Vermont Department of Financial Regulation, May 22, 2013,

http://www.dfr.vermont.gov/press-release/vermont-health-co-op-fails-state-insurance-standards.

Hancock, Jay, "Hitches on health exchanges hinder launch of insurance co-op," NPR, October 16, 2013,

http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2013/10/16/235337538/hitches-on-health-exchanges-hinder-launch-of-insurance-co-ops.

<sup>80</sup> Hancock, Jay, "Hitches on health exchanges hinder launch of insurance co-op," NPR, October 16, 2013,

http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2013/10/16/235337538/hitches-on-health-exchanges-hinder-launch-of-insurance-co-ops.

Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Warning: Side Effects, A check-up on the federal health law," March 2012,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0dceef2b-4899-4991-b6c8-c0e55ab967b2.

Hillyer, Quinn, "Column: Obamacare's silent job killer," USA Today, November 3, 2012,

http://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2012/11/02/obamacare-election-medical-device-tax/1675093/.

Waddell, Michael, "Smith & Nephew Reduces Workforce," Memphis Daily News, January 31, 2013,

http://www.memphisdailynews.com/news/2013/jan/31/smith-nephew-reduces-memphis-work-force.

"Venture Capital Investments Decline in Dollars and Deal Volume in Q3 2012," PWC, October 19, 2012, http://www.pwc.com/us/en/pressreleases/2012/venture-capital-investments-q3-2012-press-release.jhtml.

Walsh, James, "Boston Scientific to cut up to 1,000 more jobs," StarTribune, January 30, 2013,

http://www.startribune.com/business/188838501.html.

Britt, Russ, "Despite bipartisan howls, medical-device tax persists," Wall Street Journal Market Watch, January 22, 2014,

http://www.marketwatch.com/story/the-obamacare-tax-that-nobody-wants-2014-01-22?pagenumber=2.

Information provided by the Medical Device Manufacturers Association.

88 Pavlich, Katie, "Democrat Controlled Senate Votes to Repeal ObamaCare Medical Device Tax," Townhall,

http://townhall.com/tipsheet/katiepavlich/2013/03/22/democrat-controlled-senate-votes-to-repeal-obamacare-medical-device-tax-n1546124.

<sup>89</sup> "Klobuchar, Franken, Bipartisan group of Senators pass amendment showing strong support for repealing medical device tax," Senator Amy Klobuchar, http://www.klobuchar.senate.gov/news-releases?ID=D97E6C71-A30C-4828-8ECB-B74C9AF0DC6F.

<sup>90</sup> Zdechlik, Mark, "Franken says push to repeal medical device tax will continue," Minnesota Public Radio, October 24, 2013, <u>http://blogs.mprnews.org/capitol-view/2013/10/franken-says-push-to-repeal-device-tax-will-continue/</u>.

<sup>91</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Warning: Side Effects, A check-up on the federal health law," March 2012, http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0dceef2b-4899-4991-b6c8-c0e55ab967b2.

<sup>92</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Warning: Side Effects, A check-up on the federal health law," March 2012, http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=Odceef2b-4899-4991-b6c8-c0e55ab967b2.

 <sup>93</sup> "Mixter, Bronwyn, "Report Says PCORI is Falling Short, Should Step Up Investment in CER," Bloomberg BNA, February 5, 2014, <u>http://www.bna.com/report-says-pcori-n17179881909/</u>.
 <sup>94</sup> "Comparing the Effectiveness of Health Care: Fulfilling the Mission of the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute," Center for American

<sup>94</sup> "Comparing the Effectiveness of Health Care: Fulfilling the Mission of the Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute," Center for American Progress, January 24, 2014, <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/report/2014/01/24/82775/comparing-the-effectiveness-of-health-care/</u>.

<u>care/</u>. <sup>95</sup> "Mixter, Bronwyn, "Report Says PCORI is Falling Short, Should Step Up Investment in CER," Bloomberg BNA, February 5, 2014, <u>http://www.bna.com/report-says-pcori-n17179881909/</u>.

<sup>96</sup> Orszag, Peter R., "The Vital Medical Research Obama Isn't Pushing," Bloomberg View, January 28, 2014,

http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2014-01-28/the-vital-medical-research-obama-isn-t-pushing.

<sup>97</sup> Orszag, Peter R., "The Vital Medical Research Obama Isn't Pushing," Bloomberg View, January 28, 2014,

http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2014-01-28/the-vital-medical-research-obama-isn-t-pushing.

<sup>98</sup> Orszag, Peter R., "The Vital Medical Research Obama Isn't Pushing," Bloomberg View, January 28, 2014,

http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2014-01-28/the-vital-medical-research-obama-isn-t-pushing.

<sup>99</sup> "NMSU Nursing Professor Awarded Grant to Promote Health Habits," KRWG, <u>http://krwg.org/post/nmsu-nursing-professor-awarded-grant-promote-healthy-habits</u>.

<sup>100</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Grim Diagnosis: a check-up on the federal health law," October 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0d0b33ae-292e-42ba-ba94-43ff234961a2.

<sup>101</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Warning: Side Effects, A check-up on the federal health law," March 2012,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0dceef2b-4899-4991-b6c8-c0e55ab967b2.

<sup>102</sup> O'Connor, Cozen, Marck L. Alderman, "Health care reform implementation update-March 26, 2014," Lexology, March 26, 2014, http://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=908690ce-95ee-4d14-b0b9-6de55477d667.

<sup>103</sup> Senators Coburn and Barrasso, "Grim Diagnosis: a check-up on the federal health law," October 2010,

http://www.coburn.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=0d0b33ae-292e-42ba-ba94-43ff234961a2.